

MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE CATHEDRAL PINES METROPOLITAN DISTRICT HELD JULY 16, 2018 AT 2:00 P.M.

Pursuant to posted notice, the special meeting of the Board of Directors of the Cathedral Pines Metropolitan District was held on Monday, July 16 at 2 p.m., at 13977 Milam Rd., Colorado Springs, CO.

In attendance were Directors:

Bart Atkinson, President Bill Heeter Gregg Cawlfield Ecton Espenlaub

Also in attendance were:

Jamie Adams, Warren Management
Lynn Shepard
Kevin Walker, Walker Schooler District Managers
Kristina Kulick, Walker Schooler District Managers

- 1. Call to Order: President Atkinson called the meeting to order at 2:02 p.m.
- Declaration of Quorum/Director Qualifications/Reaffirmation of Disclosures: President Atkinson confirmed a quorum.
- 3. Election of Officers: Proposed Officers for the remainder of 2018
 - President Mr. Bart Atkinson
 - Vice President Mr. Bill Heeter
 - Secretary Treasurer Mr. Ecton Espenlaub
 - Assistant Secretary Mr. Gregg Cawlfield

President Atkinson discussed the Board members who volunteered for Officer positions. Director Espenlaub moved to approve the proposed Officer positions; seconded by Director Heeter. Motion passed unanimously.

4. Approval of the Agenda: The Board reviewed the Agenda items and had no issues with the additions.

5. Consent Agenda Items:

- a. Approval of Board Meeting Minutes from the June 11, 2018 Meeting (attached)
- b. Acceptance of Unaudited Financial Statements as of July 13, 2018, the schedule of cash position updated as of July 13, 2018 and bank statements (attached)

President Atkinson asked if there was anything to be concerned about with the budget. Mr. Walker replied that according to the budget review later in the agenda there were no serious concerns about the budget or current financial status. The District should be right at budgeted income for the Lodge rental. Mr. Walker explained that some of the money was collected in 2017 and the same thing will happen in 2018 where income will be collected in 2019. From a budget standpoint, Mr. Walker thinks the District will be at a break-even status and will have same cash balance as in the beginning of the year. Director Cawlfield moved to approve the Consent Agenda Items; seconded by Director Heeter. Motion passed unanimously.

<u>6. Consideration of items removed from Consent Agenda:</u> There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda.

7. Management Matters:

- a. Audit Update Mr. Walker said the draft is not ready yet. No serious questions had been raised by the auditors but that they are running late. Mr. Walker confirmed an annual year end audit is required by bond documents. Director Heeter thinks it is a good thing to have it done since there are new Directors on the Board. President Atkinson agreed that it is a good thing and there has been one done every year with no significant concerns. Mr. Walker is not sure when the draft will be complete, but it must be submitted to the State by July 31st. If needed the Board can ask for an extension from the State, but Mr. Walker is hoping to have a review copy by next week.
- b. Contract Update Independent Contractors: President Atkinson said he needs to spend some time with Mr. Walker to go over it. He expressed concerns that the contract was too extensive and required workmen's compensation and auto insurance that was a burden on these workers. Director Cawlfield asked who pays these workers. President Atkinson replied that it is the District who pays them, but he is concerned with the agreement stating the frequency and timing of paying them which used to be weekly but is now bi-weekly. Mr. Walker said the agreement is left open for the Board to determine when we want to pay them. Director Cawlfield asked how many people we have for the events; President Atkinson said that we pay for one person and that they can bring a friend to help, but only one person is paid. Mr. Walker said he wants to be protective of the District's liability and that Mr. Susemihl reviewed the agreement and said that it is okay. President Atkinson agrees but wants to go over it and work on it.
- c. Update on Lodge Maintenance Status Ms. Adams discussed the failing and faulty compressor in the refrigerator. Director Espenlaub asked about the quotes and competitive bids for the heating system that were previously discussed. Ms. Adams said that is still the plan but it has not been done yet. She added that the furnace bids have been tabled due to needing to get the AC done first since it was summer. Director Heeter wants to know why the HVAC is not on a service plan; Ms. Adams said it never was in the past but that the District should consider that now. President Atkinson said we just used Fountain Valley to service it every year, but it was not a contract and there was no discussion on a need for a contract since we had the same company come consistently to

service it when needed. Director Heeter thinks it is preventative maintenance and his main concern was spending \$1100 on an emergency basis for the regireator. He would want to have competitive bids from multiple people before spending that amount of money and getting it repaired. Ms. Adams said it had to be done due scheduled events. Director Heeter said he was not told that the service had been completed and that the communication should have been more extensive, and the issue resolution communicated to him and Director Espenlaub. Director Heeter wants to know if the refrigerator should be replaced; Ms. Adams said that the refrigerator could cost up to \$30,000 to replace. Ms. Shepard believes that price is reasonable in her experience in owning a commercial business. Mr. Walker understands Director Heeter's and Director Espenlaub's concern that there was a lack of communication on the issue being resolved and he will be sure to communicate more effectively moving forward.

- d. Lodge Rental Status Director Heeter asked about the dates booked beyond September for the Lodge. President Atkinson said there are more dates booked, but it is not listed.
- e. Update on Landscape and Trail Maintenance Ms. Adams said that El Paso County will be doing trail grading. Director Heeter said that he has heard from runners in the neighborhood that they are unhappy with the current trail maintenance. He had heard that El Paso County Parks will possibly be coming to do the trails themselves. President Atkinson said the only issue is that the County had not historically maintained the trails. Director Heeter had asked that the County come and talk to the Board and explain what they are willing to do. He also noted that the County is hoping for grant money so this may be why they are going to do the trails. Ms. Adams said the County manages the weeds in the roadways, not the HOA. Director Heeter suggested that we invite the Parks Department to a District meeting. Director Cawlfield asked what trails the County is supposed to be taking care of; President Atkinson indicated on the maps what were District maintained trails. President Atkinson said we have the ability not obligation to maintain trails inside of Cathedral Pines, so they did it to keep the trails nicer for the residents.
- f. Street Light Update Ms. Adams said she is still waiting to get information from Berwick, but they are very busy and another. There is also a light flickering in the Lodge parking lot to be repaired. She confirmed they are on the list to have the electrician replace burned out bulbs in the neighborhood. She told the Board she had a homeowner say that he is going to get in an accident due to a bright light on the monument. President Atkinson said it may be an issue of just adjusting the light. Director Espenlaub said he would look at that light.
- g. Security Systems Update Mr. Walker said that ADT is up and running and gave the Board members the new codes for the Lodge and Barn if anyone needs to get in. Mr. Walker said he had called 2 different security companies but did not get bids back yet. Director Heeter does not understand why the Lodge is so expensive compared to the Barn. Mr. Walker explained that the Lodge has more sensors, but he is working on getting more bids.
- h. FEMA Collection President Atkinson told the Board he answered all the questions for FEMA that they were concerned about and submitted the form to them and they accepted it. He asked FEMA what the next steps were, and they told him to review all

his documentation to make sure it is correct and submitted. FEMA told him the District is very far down the on the list. President Atkinson said he will be sure to review all documents and make sure everything is submitted correctly while we wait to be reviewed and finalized by FEMA. President Atkinson's next step will be hoping to get the emergency request for \$75,000 to \$80,000 for the District while we wait for the funds. Director Heeter confirmed that President Atkinson will get a 5% success fee on the \$75,000 to \$80,000.

- Watering and Irrigation Ms. Adams told the Board that Lake Management did the first assessment of the ponds. The landscaper also did the tree removal review. She will soon get the Board the proposal for the new tree replacement. He is waiting to do the flowers and beautification until the irrigation is. Ms. Adams asked President Atkinson to speak with builders about parking for the Parade of Homes and President Atkinson concurred and will have them contact Ms. Adams about possible solutions. Director Cawlfield asked about filling the lower pond; Ms. Adams said they fill the pond as much as is available on Wednesdays, but they don't think that is enough. In response to a question, Ms. Adams stated that the sprinklers are turned on every day for 30 minutes. Director Espenlaub suggested sprinklers every other day might be adequate at this time of year. Director Cawlfield is concerned for the fish in the pond. President Atkinson suggested having it opened a little bit all the time because evaporative loss on the ponds is substantial. He thinks it should be opened and he would be willing to meet to discuss options with the landscape company. Director Heeter asked how deep the ponds are. President Atkinson said they are 12 to 14 feet deep for helicopters to be able to dip the buckets in if needed in case of fire.
- j. USPS Lockers Update Mr. Walker said he will get a bid on the concrete when USPS tells us what size lockers we will be able to get. Director Cawlfield suggested getting a bid for the pad from Reamers; Mr. Walker said he has not been able to get a hold of them. The Board discussed the damage and break-in that happened. Mr. Walker suggested possibly cameras.
- k. Meeting with HOA The Board decided to put the meeting with the HOA on hold for now. The Board also considered separating the annual combined meetings and their concerns with having both meetings versus just one meeting. President Atkinson mentioned no longer being on the Board for the annual meeting.
- 1. Other Matters Director Espenlaub brought up a concern with the principal payments on the bonds. Mr. Walker showed the Board the Bond Payoff schedule. President Atkinson said they had wanted to be conservative in 2016. Director Espenlaub brought up the legal budget and the higher costs. Mr. Walker thinks that was the end of year fees from 2017 that were not paid until 2018. They confirmed that Mr. Susemihl is not on retainer and that he is only time and materials.

8. Financial Matters:

a. Approval of Payables for the Period Ending July 16, 2018 (see attached): President Atkinson discussed submitting a bill for his time repairing the irrigation. He said that initially Mr. Susemihl said he had concerns about paying Board members, but agreed that the Board can decide. President Atkinson stated the billed time was less than his actual time; that it was an emergency and needed to protect the landscape material from

dying. Director Cawlfield asked about the President Atkinson's long-term knowledge be written into a maintenance plan document; Director Cawlfield said his concern is what to do in the future if President Atkinson is not around to do it and will anyone know what to do. President Atkinson explained that he walked through everything with the landscape contractor. President Atkinson said the manual has been updated on the pressurize procedure. President Atkinson asked the Board if they were comfortable with paying his bill; Director Cawlfield asked about Mr. Susemihl's thoughts. Mr. Walker said he is a little uncomfortable with it but ultimately thinks it is the Board's decision and per Mr. Susemihl, it is not illegal. He just believes they should be as transparent as possible. Director Heeter is not sure he is comfortable with it but he is sympathetic to President Atkinson. Ms. Adams is thankful that President Atkinson was around to troubleshoot the issue and help fix it because the contractors could not figure it out and they charged a lot for just the call to come out. Director Espenlaub is conflicted as well. Director Cawlfield stated it was a huge help to have President Atkinson jump in and fix it, and had it not been done it could have caused more problems that were very expensive. Director Cawlfield wants to know if there are other things in the manual and other procedures that need to be turned over. President Atkinson said the wells, the irrigation system and the Lodge are the main things and he has walked them through how to turn things on and off. President Atkinson said he will still be in the area and will always be willing to help if needed in the future if anything goes wrong. Director Cawlfield thinks we could justify the payment of the invoice if anyone were to ask about it. President Atkinson said in the past he always helped fix things when it was needed when he was the Manager and being compensated as such; that had changed now. Director Heeter wants to make sure that Mr. Susemihl is okay with the Board paying the invoice from President Atkinson and wants to be sure it is on the record. Mr. Walker stated he has an email with Mr. Susemihl's agreement. The Board requested descriptions on the payables outline sheet so they know what payments were for. Mr. Walker said he can do that. Director Espenlaub moved to approve the payables for the period ending July 16, 2018 including the payment of President Atkinson's invoice; seconded by Director Heeter. Motion passed unanimously.

b. Budget Review - Mr. Walker distributed a memo (see attached). Mr. Walker clarified the budget items for Management expenses. Mr. Walker recommends moving forward on the HVAC fix bids and that detention pond is not worse and can wait. Mr. Walker said we are going to end up with left over funds in the landscape budget and that the overall will be fine. This coming year we will start next month in terms of what we should be thinking about on the budget for next year. We will know more of the building and risks and create a fund for replacements that may be needed. Director Espenlaub thinks we should be building a reserve. Mr. Walker agreed and discussed the capital plan for 2019 budgeting and talk about a reserve fund. Director Heeter asked about the budget preparation function; Mr. Walker confirmed it is a Board function, and usually the Treasurer helps in drafting a budget in August and September. Mr. Walker explained the Board needs to present the budget and will need a public meeting to adopt the budget. He said this can be done in November, but it must be submitted to the State by December 15. Mr. Walker explained that the state legislature decides the assessed value and Gallagher Adjustments can hurt the budget. The Board discussed the rules for the public meeting for the Budget hearing and what happened last year. Director Espenlaub asked if 2:00 p.m. is a good time for residents to join the meetings and if we should have a later meeting for residents and members to attend the meeting. Mr.

Walker said that most of his meetings are in the morning and he could do 4:00 p.m. if needed. Ms. Shepard said that as a resident herself, most residents don't know the difference between HOA, the Board, Parks and the County and who they are supposed to talk to about what their issue may be. Ms. Shepard suggests a document that explains the differences between the entities before changing meeting times. President Atkinson said it is hard to even get people to come to the one annual meeting. Director Espenlaub says that 4:00 p.m. meetings would work better for him during the school year, but he can accommodate and make the meetings if they are at 2:00 p.m. The Board decided to discuss the change of meeting time next month.

- c. Approval of limited Manager authority for emergency maintenance expenditure Director Espenlaub asked what the procedure is for emergency situations. He was concerned that he did not get answers to his questions. Ms. Adams said she agrees this is a work in progress and these things need to be addressed on how the maintenance issues will be handled in the future. President Atkinson said in the past when there were unexpected expenses if there were budget dollars for it they would just take care of it without getting the Board involved. Director Heeter wants to have a plan in place now. Director Cawlfield believes we should let the Manager make the judgement call in an emergency if it is going to affect things and we can discuss after but give the responsibility to the Manager and let them justify it later. Mr. Walker said he is willing to take the responsibility and make those decisions. If the Board is ever unhappy with it they can fire him, but in the past the person making those decisions could not be fired because they were a Board member. The main urgency with the refrigerator was that it was included in the Lodge rental contract, so it had to be repaired. Director Heeter said he is uncomfortable with how the budget was handled in the past and he wants it to be tightened up now. He is concerned because we are only going to break even on the budget. Mr. Walker said we have room in the budgets, so he is not that concerned. He is just a little wary about the landscape budget and maintenance budget. President Atkinson agrees to be tight on the budget, but not when it's an emergency. He suggested determining a threshold of \$1,500 or another amount if that is what the Board wants. Director Cawlfield says he doesn't necessarily need a threshold if it's an emergency and understands things need to be taken care of. He just wants good communication. Director Heeter proposed that if it's an emergency there doesn't need to be a threshold. but if it's a non-emergency item set a \$1,000 threshold and their discretion with communication with the Board after an emergency. Director Heeter moved to give the Manager discretion to handle emergencies and to consult the Board for non-emergency expenses of a threshold for \$1,000; seconded by Director Espenlaub. Motion passed unanimously. Director Espenlaub requested getting the Meeting Minutes back for review sooner after the meeting. Mr. Walker said he will work on getting the Minutes to the Board quicker.
- d. Bank Account Change Mr. Walker discussed moving the bank account and how it would be much easier and would save time. Mr. Walker requested copies of driver's licenses from the Board members.

9. Legal Matters:

a. Board Vacancy Update: Ms. Shepard told the Board she is very interested in joining the Board. She said her only concern was that Board members seem to be on the HOA as well and she doesn't want to take over all the groups in community. Director Espenlaub

said he was not on the HOA. Director Heeter moved to approve Lynn Shepard joining the Board and filling the vacancy; seconded by Director Cawlfield. Motion passed unanimously. The Board decided to keep looking for new Board members since President Atkinson and Director Cawlfield will be leaving soon.

10. Public Comment: There were no public comments.

11. Other Business:

- a. Next Meeting August 13, 2018 at 2:00 PM. The Board confirmed the date of next month's meeting.
- b. Tour of Maintenance Facility The Board toured the maintenance facility after the Board meeting.
- 12. Adjournment: Director Espenlaub moved to adjourn; seconded by Ms. Shepard. Motion passed unanimously. Meeting adjourned at 4:10 p.m.

Respectful	y Submitted,	
A	Way	
By: Kevin	Walker, District Manager	

THESE MINUTES ARE APPROVED AS THE OFFICIAL JULY 16, 2018 MINUTES OF THE CATHEDRAL PINES METROPOLITAN DISTRICT BY THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS SIGNING BELOW:

Bart Atkinson, President
Greek Cawlfield, Director
tu but
Bill Heeter, Director
Ent Ema
Ecton Espenlaub, Director
den
LYNN HEPHERD, MRECTIR

CATHEDRAL PINES METROPOLITAN DISTRICT August 13, 2018

Please print the requested information below. If you wish to address the Board during public comment, please indicate that by checking the box under the public comment column. Public comment will be taken in the order they appear on this sheet. Public comment is limited to three (3) minutes.

Comment Please check if you wish to address the Board. Please note comments are limited to 3 minutes.					
Telephone/Email					
Address					
Name					